
Municipal
Office Hours




8:00am to 4:30pm
Monday-Friday
Except Holidays




2480 West Canal Rd
Dover, PA 17315




Phone 717-292-3634



Township Manager
Laurel A. Oswalt




Board of Supervisors



Stephen Stefanowicz
Chairman,

Administration,
Wastewater Treatment




Robert Stone
Vice Chairman,

Water, MS4,
Stormwater, Sewer




Charles Richards
Assistant Secretary,
Streets & Highways,

Ambulance,
Emergency & Fire




Michael Cashman
Supervisor, Police (NYCRP)

Water



Stephen Parthree
Supervisor,

Parks & Recreation,
Industrial/commercial,

Development

Dover Township
Newsletter

www.dovertownship.org Winter 2023

2023
Message from the Township Manager

Budget
The Dover Township Budget is a
collaborative effort between
Staff and Township Supervisors
that begins in the spring with
Capital Project Planning by Staff,
followed by the Board of
Supervisors review of the Draft
Capital Improvements Plan. By
Mid-Summer Department Heads

are working on budget numbers for the first Draft of the New
Year’s Budget to be reviewed with Township Supervisors in their 
 respective Liaison Roles in the month of September. In October a
public meeting is held to review the budget and make final
decisions on cuts or increases prior to public advertisement. In
November the Board approves the Budget for the following year.
The 2023 Budget once again includes no tax increase. There is
however, a sewer increase of $12.85 per quarter for residential
customers and commercial customers will be charged the
residential rate for the first 15,000 gallons and $9.00 per 1,000
gallons used over 15,000 gallons. Dover Township has not raised
the sewer component of the utility bill since 2013. Since 2016,
Dover Township has applied for over $11.9 million in grant funds, of
which we have been awarded approximately $6.5 million.

Continued on Page 2-3



2023 Message from theBudget Township Manager

Through continued efforts of the Board of Supervisors and staff, we look forward to pursuing
additional projects for the good of our residents and we are dedicated to pursuing outside funding
for these projects whenever possible. 
General Fund expenses, which are funded primarily by real estate, earned income taxes, mercantile
taxes and local services taxes, include these larger projects: design and engineering work for the
extension of Intermediate Avenue; replacement of the administrative and zoning vehicles; Zoning
Ordinance Revisions; Three new electronic signs will be installed at the Township Building, Brookside
Park and Lehr Park;  Pipe replacements on Blackberry, Dorwood, Honey Run, Fox Run/Hunter Drive,
Conewago Road and Abby/Jessica; Maintenance to Brookside Basketball courts, Painting of these
buildings and additional maintenance to Building #1; rehabilitation to the Community Building
Bathrooms; renovation and expansion of the Fire Department portion of the Community Building;
and Bridge Maintenance and replacements on ten small bridges and three larger bridges on Fox
Run, Butter Road and Clearview Road will continue into the new year. Public Works equipment
purchases of a Utility Tractor for the Parks and Facilities Department and replacement of a Joint
Use Backhoe and Small Dump Truck will be split amongst the Public Works Budgets of Highway, Parks
and Facilities, Water and Sewer. Additionally, our Salt Dome is in need of a new roof, fan and repairs
to the entrance. 
Our State Liquid Fuels proceeds will be applied to the following road/stormwater projects: Andover
Final Paving and Drainage repairs; Sky Top, Fish and Game, Oriole, Deep Hollow, and Celine will
receive a double application of sealcoating; Poplars Road Pipe Replacement; George Street, Emig Mill
and Fox Run Guiderail repairs/installation; and the Butter Road Curve Widening. 
The Recreation Department has applied for several grants to complete improvements at Eagle
View Park and a Parks and Open Space Plan for the entire Dover Community. Thus far, Eagle View
Park has had part of the sewer line through the park relocated in coordination with the Fox Run
Floodplain Restoration Project that occurred on the site in 2020. Phase I of the Park
Improvements has been bid and awarded to York Excavating.  This will include walking trails, disc
golf, a warming hut with fireplace, sledding hill, outdoor classroom and pedestrian bridges to
connect the park to Dover Area Middle School. These portions of the Project will be funded by two
grants from the Department of Conservation and Natural Resources and Department of
Community and Economic Development. Finalization of the Parks and Open Space Plan will occur in
early 2023. This planning endeavor was partially funded by the Open Space Grant through York
County.

PAGE 2 WWW.DOVERTOWNSHIP.ORG



PAGE 3WWW.DOVERTOWNSHIP.ORG

2023 Message from theBudget Township Manager

The Wastewater Collection System will see expansion of sewer North of the Borough to George
Street. Construction is anticipated in 2023. Phase 2 of the Joint Interceptor Project will also begin
design, permit and construction in 2023 (Bull Road to Green Valley Pool). Additionally, a Combination
Vacuum Truck will be jointly purchased for the Wastewater/Water Departments. The Wastewater
Treatment Plant is replacing it's Operations Building Roof, HVAC Control Systems, and installing a
Carport on their Garage.
The Water System continues to work toward improvements of a new well location and updating its
water allocation permits with the Susquehanna River Basin Commission. Additionally, replacing
water line North of the Borough in coordination with the sewer project is planned. Permitting and
Design will be funded in 2023 for the replacement of water line on Carlisle Road from where the
North of the Borough work will stop to SkyTop Trail.
Our website reflects the overall initiative to “Build
Futures and Create Memories” for all who choose
Dover Township to live, work and recreate. Our Dover
Township Staff and Supervisors do this through
Capital Project Planning, strong fiscal monitoring 
and aggressive pursuit of grants wherever possible,
so that we can continue to provide quality services,
facilities, and programs for everyone that chooses
Dover as their place to call HOME. 
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Board of Supervisors
The Board of Supervisors will hold their regular meetings in the Township Municipal Building,

2480 West Canal Road, Dover, Pennsylvania, at 7:00 PM on the second (2nd) and fourth (4th)
Mondays of the month. The Dover Township Board of Supervisors invites the public to attend.

Industrial & Commercial Development Committee
The Dover Township Industrial and Commercial Development Committee promotes industrial

and commercial activities that will expand the greater Dover area tax base. Meetings are held at
the Township Municipal Building, 2480 West Canal Road, Dover, Pennsylvania, at 4:00 PM on

the fourth (4th) Wednesday of the month.
Planning Commission

The Dover Township Planning Commission is a five member Commission with one alternate
member. The term of office is a five year staggered term. This Commission is an advisory body
to the Board of Supervisors. The Authority is granted by the Municipal Planning Code of the
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. The local ordinance of control is the Subdivision and Land

Development Plan of Dover Township and the Dover Township Comprehensive Plan. Meetings
are held at the Township Municipal Building, 2480 West Canal Road, Dover, Pennsylvania, at

7:00 PM on the first (1st) Wednesday of the month.
Sewer Authority

The Dover Township Sewer Authority is the owner and financier of the Wastewater Treatment
Facility, a regional facility, for Dover Township. The body is a five member, staggered term,

Authority authorized by the Authorities Act of 1945 of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. It is
a Non-Operating Authority due to a “Lease Back Agreement” of operation to the Township.

Meetings are held at the Wastewater Treatment Plant, 851 Graffius Road, York, Pennsylvania, at
6:00 PM on the fourth (4th) Wednesday of the month.

Zoning Hearing Board
The Dover Township Zoning Hearing Board is a five member Board. This body is a Quasi Judicial

Body whose authority is granted by the Municipal Planning Code of the Commonwealth of
Pennsylvania. There is one alternate member. The term is a five year staggered term. Local

authority and guide line of operational decision is established by the Dover Township Zoning
Ordinance and the Dover Township Comprehensive Plan. Meetings are held at the Township

Municipal Building, 2480 West Canal Road, Dover, Pennsylvania, at 7:00 PM on the third (3rd)
Wednesday of the month AS NEEDED.  Please check www.dovertownship.org for details and

updates on scheduled meetings.

Public Meetings

https://www.google.com/maps/dir//2480+W+Canal+Rd,+Dover,+PA+17315/@39.9967656,-76.8552933,17z/data=!4m13!1m4!3m3!1s0x89c8f31a18ed6749:0xcca1cd74b27f2886!2s2480+W+Canal+Rd,+Dover,+PA+17315!3b1!4m7!1m0!1m5!1m1!1s0x89c8f31a18ed6749:0xcca1cd74b27f2886!2m2!1d-76.8552933!2d39.9967656
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Emig Mill Village & Barwood 
Because your developments do not

have an HOA, Dover Township
maintains the stormwater facilities
and common areas. Charges for this

work are generally billed annually on
the November utility bill, unless

otherwise notified. We are offering an
annual reminder via email in October.
Please use the online contact form on

the website and request the annual
stormwater maintenance fee

reminder.
www.dovertownship.org/contact/




This project is intended to eliminate I&I
(inflow & infiltration) and Dover Township
sewer from going to the Dover Borough

treatment plant. It will replace an old 8” clay
line with new 8” PVC. This project starts in
our industrial area (Raycom). It will extend
to Carlisle Rd and up to George St, where

we will be installing a sewage pumping
station. It will also go out Harmony Grove
Road approximately 520 feet. This project
is under contract and in the late stages of
design. Permitting and right of way work is
being completed with bidding expected in

late 2022 or early 2023.

North of the Borough
Sewer Project

http://www.dovertownship.org/contact/
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Do you have a “Home Grown
Business”?

Dover Township is seeking applications to feature

“Home Grown Businesses” on our website. Were you

and your business born and raised here in Dover

Township? Have you served the Dover market for

over 15+ years? We’d love to hear your story and

spotlight your business and history on our website.

Please visit www.dovertownship.org/businesses to

download and complete an application or pick one up

at the Township office. Please call our office at 717-

292-3634 if you have any questions, and our staff

will be happy to assist you.

Click Link
Click Link
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The Northern York County

Regional Police Department is
constructing a new police

headquarters in the Manchester
Township Commerce Center in

northern Manchester Township.
Construction on the building

should start in the Summer of
2023 with completion in late

2024.



Parks & RecreationParks & Recreation
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Dover Township Recreation will be hosting
another Murder Mystery Dinner on March

3rd at the Dover Community Building. 
 Watch our facebook or visit

www.dovertwprec.com for the details.
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For more information about upcoming events or to 
register go to www.DoverTwpRec.com

WWW.DOVERTOWNSHIP.ORG

Christmas Tree Collection
Place trees curbside for collection on

Saturday, January 14th or 28th.  Please

remember to remove all decorations and

tinsel before putting out for collection.
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Note from the Office of the Recorder of Deeds
The York County Recorder of Deeds, Laura Shue, would like to announce a public

service to all York County Homeowners:
The Recorder of Deeds Office has been receiving a growing number of calls

concerning deed and record safety.  As of October 1st, our office has implemented a
“Records Notification Service” for all homeowners in York County.  The service is
designed to provide security and assurance, no document is recorded without the

homeowner’s knowledge.  Sign up is “FREE” at the York County website, Recorder of
Deeds, webpage.  There will never be a charge to sign up.  You will need to provide a

valid email address and your property ID number found on your county tax bill or
look up on the website.  Your email address and property ID number are protected
and not shared with any other sources through this program.  The homeowner will
be alerted by email, when a document is recorded with their Property ID Number
attached.  This service can identify fraudulent activity that may have occurred

without the homeowner’s knowledge.  If you receive an alert, the program will guide
you to another website to view the document. Should you choose to print from this

website, there will be a small charge.  Please take advantage of this important safety
service. It is easy to sign up and easy to unsubscribe at any time.  There is no risk to

the homeowner by signing up, only the benefit of peace of mind.
Laura Shue
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SnowSnow
RoutesRoutes

EmergencyEmergency  

Baker Road
Butter Road

Cardinal Lane
Clearview Road
Conewago Road
Emig Mill Road
Rox Run Road
Grenway Road

Hilton Ave
Newport Road

North Salem Church Rd
Nursery Road
Oakland Road

Old Carlisle Road
Palomino Road

Park Street
Poplars Road

Rohlers Church Road
Salmon Run Road
Schoolhouse Road

Taxville Road
Tower Drive

Snow Emergency Routes
Information:

The roads listed are designated snow emergency

routes.  No person shall operate a motor vehicle on the

designated roads in a manner that may cause the

vehicle to become stalled either by not being properly

equipped with chains or effective snow tires or running

out of gas.  The term motor vehicles also include, but

not limited to, snowmobiles, trailers, three-wheeled &

four-wheeled vehicles.  If a snow emergency is

declared, parking on these streets is prohibited until

the emergency is declared terminated.

Things to Keep In MindThings to Keep In Mind
If a storm is anticipated, remove vehicles from the roadside
shoulders.  This allows our plows to clear the area the first time
through, making return trips unnecessary.
DO NOT shovel snow into the road or have your driveway plowed into
the road.  This can cause a serious traffic hazard.
If possible, wait until the road has been plowed before cleaning out
the end of your driveway.  There is no practical way to plow the road
without depositing snow back into your driveway.

as Winter Approaches...as Winter Approaches...

Plow operators are urged to take precautions to avoid hitting mailbox posts. Experience has shown that reduced visibility
during a storm makes it difficult for a driver to see a post in time to avoid striking it or pushing it over with plowed snow.
Any installation within the right-of-way, including a mailbox is placed there at the owner's risk.
Do not be misled by trucks running with their plows raised.  They may be returning for fuel or they may be headed to
another area.  The municipality may not be responsible for all roads in the area.  Some roads in the township are
maintained by the state, some by the county, and some may be private.
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60-Day Driver's License Suspension

Five (5) points on your driving record

$250 Fine

If you are convicted of violating Pennsylvania's School Bus Stopping Law, you will receive all of the following penalties:

Annually, more than 700 drivers are convicted for passing a stopped school bus with its red lights flashing.

PENALTIES

When you meet or overtake a stopped school bus with red signal lights flashing and stop arm extended, you

MUST STOP.

When you approach an intersection where a school bus is stopped with red signal lights flashing and stop

arm extended, you MUST STOP.

You MUST STOP at least ten (10) feet away from the school bus.

You MUST WAIT until the red lights have stopped flashing and the stop arm has been withdrawn before

moving.

DO NOT MOVE until all the children have reached a place of safety.

KNOW YOUR RESPONSIBILITIES
1.5 million children are transported on Pennsylvania roads each day.

These children are transported approximately 400 million miles to school each year.

Every year, children are needlessly injured or killed by drivers passing stopped school buses.

PENNSYLVANIA'S
SCHOOL BUS STOPPING LAW

SEPARATE ROADWAYS
Drivers may proceed on a highway with clearly defined dividing sections or physical barriers providing separate roadways. 

 This only applies when the school bus is on the opposite side of the road.

If In Doubt, STOP!
Physical barriers include

concrete median

barriers, metal median

barriers, guide rails, etc.

Clearly indicated dividing

sections include trees or

shrubs, rocks or boulders,

a stream, grass, etc.

OUR CHILDREN'S SAFETY IS IN YOUR HANDS!
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Weigelstown Lions Club
The support of the Weigelstown Lions Club chicken BBQs
by the Dover Community has enabled the Club to donate

to the following organizations for Lions year 2021-
2022…




Pennsylvania Lions Beacon Lodge Camp
Dover Area High School Student Scholarships 

Dover Area Ambulance
Friends of Dover Area Community Library

Dover Township Fire Department
Bob Hoffman Dover YMCA

PA Lions Care for Kids (Four Diamonds)
Girl Scouts in the heart of Pa

Heritage Senior Center
Leader Dogs for the Blind

New Hope Ministries (Dover Food Bank)
New Life for Girls

Pa Lions Hearing Research Foundation
Quilts for Kids




In addition, the Lions Club International Foundation
supported relief efforts for natural disasters in the US and

throughout the world. Additional information about the
Weigelstown Lions Cub is available on our web site or

Facebook page.
 http://www.e-clubhouse.org/sites/weigelstown/

https://fourdiamonds.donordrive.com/index.cfm?fuseaction=cms.page&id=1175
http://www.e-clubhouse.org/sites/weigelstown/
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Join Us for Worship at 10 am on Sundays

January 1 worship 10:30 with pork and sauerkraut
February 18 Following worship! Free Pancake

breakfast

Upcoming Events
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Outhouse Storage &
Structures Serving the

Central PA and Maryland
Area with Custom Amish
Made Sheds, Garages, and

Structures.



www.outhousestorage.com
717-845-3619
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Dover Township would like to thank the businesses that appear in our newsletter and to
recognize them each as supporters for our community.  If you would like to advertise in our

newsletter, please contact Jenica Kroft at: jkroft@dovertownship.org
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